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Welcome to our twenty first (and possibly 
last) special newsletter. Please keep sending 
items to me at:-   
diana.kitemoor@btinternet.com 
 
Speaker meetings 
Some fabulous speaker meetings are coming 
up. Members who have attended the last two 
commented favourably on how well the 
meetings were managed with well-spaced 
seating, good ventilation and as much as 
possible outside. This regime will continue and 
hopefully the weather will be kind to us! 
 
The Delos Garden at Sissinghurst 

On September 25th we have the enigmatic Troy 
Scott Smith coming. We were expecting a talk 
on Iford Manor, where Troy had been Head 
Gardener for two years from 2019, but this 
year he has now returned to Sissinghurst, 
where he worked previously from 1992 to 1997 
and then also from 2013 to 2019 as Head 
Gardener. 
It was during this latter stint that he was highly 
instrumental in the challenging task of the      
re–imagined Delos Garden project, working 
with top designer, Dan Pearson. This ambitious 
project is now complete and we are privileged 
to be able to hear all about it from Troy himself.  
 
Then on October 16th (note not the usual 4th 
Saturday of the month) we meet Janet Buist, of 
Pennycross Nurseries, now retired. She will be 

talking about the ‘Wonderful World of 
Salvias’. Salvias are such fabulous late season 
plants so this a very timely talk. 
 
Then the finale for this year will be Pippa 
Greenwood, who is coming on Saturday 
November 27th. This a ticketed event and is 
currently only available to members only, at a 
cost of £6 per ticket, to include refreshments. 
Tickets are selling well. Later they may be 
available to non- members, but at this stage we 
cannot guarantee this as we would not want to 
overfill the Hall, as with previous Celebrity 
Speakers, whilst covid rates are still so high. If 
you want a ticket, and you are a member, they 
will be available at the next 2 meetings, or 
contact Debbie on debbie.steel@outlook.com.  
 
Update from the Chair 
Hello once again. I cannot believe it is already 
time for yet another Speaker Meeting. The 
holiday and day trips are finally over for this 
year but this does not mean we have been 
sitting doing nothing! The Events Team have 
been working hard to get everything sorted for 
next year, including a fantastic schedule of 
speakers throughout the year, hopefully 3 Day 
Trips (almost there) and, of course, the 
Holiday. Let’s hope we shall all stay fit and 
healthy so there will be no need for further 
cancellations. All the details will be announced 
later this year, but as usual, booking will only 
be open from 1st Jan next year. 
Now, on Saturday, we have decided to keep the 
meetings to Members Only, mainly to keep the 
numbers down so we can ensure everyone’s 
safety. The weather is looking promising, but 
we have still decided to serve the teas and 
CAKE at the hatch inside. You can then bring 
them outside to chat to everyone, or sit inside 
to eat and drink. There is nothing stopping you 
buying them late so you can eat and drink as 
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you listen to Troy’s talk. Just don’t all queue up 
for a cuppa at 2.30pm! Thank you to everyone 
who has told me they are coming. It really helps 
with getting ample chairs out that are well 
spaced, and making enough cake. The plants, 
raffle, and sale of Pippa Greenwood tickets will 
all be outside in the car park as before, unless 
there is heavy rain. We would just ask you to 
be mindful of covid recommendations. 
Thank you to all those of you who have already 
renewed. I hope I didn’t scare you before – 
renewal memberships are not actually due 
until the new year but it is nice to see that so 
many of you are happy to continue coming 
along. Welcome also to all those of you who 
have already sent in your membership forms. I 
look forward to meeting you all at the meeting 
on Saturday. 
And on a final note – thank you to Diana and all 
those of you who have written an article for 
this Hardy Times. I always learn something – I 
think this month I shall be looking to pinch 
some of Diana’s “different” helianthus! 

Debbie Steel  

 
Out and About 
During a brief summer chemo break I have 
been out and about. Our first trip was to RHS 
Rosemoor in early August. We stayed at the 
nearby peaceful Northcote Manor, wishing to 
avoid the crowded coastline of North Devon. I 
recommend this hotel, particularly the food 
which was a treat as I am a vegetarian.  
En-route we popped into the quirky ‘Courts’ 
Garden’ run by the National 
Trust. In the barn was a display 
about the history of the 
garden including past Head 
Gardeners, with their names 
and photos displayed on a line 
of gardening coats pegged up. 
And there was even a fresh 
faced Troy Smith - he was 
there from1997 till 2004.  
Rosemoor Garden was looking stunning, 
vibrant, fresh very tidy and bursting with 
colour. I enjoyed seeing the recently reworked 
spiral garden now 
called the Cool 
Garden. Formerly 
known as the 
Spiral Garden, 
this area has been 

redesigned by multi-award winning garden 
designer Jo Thompson and opened as the Cool 
Garden in July 2019. It provides an inspiring 
example of how a designed landscape can help 
deal with heavy rainfall and flash flooding – a 
typical occurrence in Devon and an increasing 
challenge elsewhere in the UK due to climate 
change.  

It was originally called the Spiral Garden, and 
was designed by Tom Stuart-Smith. The former 
garden was planted in 1992, shortly after 
Rosemoor was gifted to the RHS. 

The Hot Garden 
In contrast, the hot 
garden was built in 
2007 from a concept 
by Roger Webster. 
The broad idea was to 
create a prairie style 

planting, and many of the plants used are from 
the grassland habitats of North America. To tie 
the design together and give it more impact 
and intensity, bold blocks of the same plant are 
repeated throughout the garden with peak 
flowering planned from July to September. 
However many grasses and bulbs have been 
used to give structure and interest through the 
seasons. It was stunning! A fabulous place to 
see a great range of named crocosmia.  

This ties in neatly with our recent HPS trip to 
RHS Wisley on Sept 11th during their Flower 
Show. My first coach trip for two years! The 
garden looked fabulous and many of us had not 
been for ages and were pleased to see the 
lovely new entrance area, shop and Plant 
Centre. I was keen to spend most of my time 
exploring the grounds on my little scooter and 
I had such a fabulous time! I discovered the 
amazing new Home of Gardening Science, 
which they have named RHS Hilltop, costing 
£35m! Everyone I spoke to, who found it, loved 
it, especially the rooftop Sky Terrace. I had my 
picnic in the tranquillity of the Wellbeing 
Garden designed by Matt Keightley, RHS 

Chelsea winning designer from the concept of 
metaphorical lungs breathing new life. The 
dreamy soft planting was set in a succession of 
rooms round curving paths, rills and ponds. I 
was pleased to see little pinus mugo, one of my 
favourite lesser known little trees, lots of 



 

grasses of course, and Styphnolobium 
japonicum the 
Japanese pagoda 
tree.   

Pinus mugo (left) 

 

The area also housed the amazing World Food 
Garden designed by Anne–Marie Powell, 
behind the café. By contrast this colourful 
bustling garden, which was packed with tables 
full of visitors enjoying their lunch. There was a 
barbeque area, offering a range of street type 
food, all set within a circular garden criss- 
crossed with paths between beds showcasing 
edible plants from around the world. It was an 
energetic and informative joyous space. 

The South 
African borders, 
around the glass 
houses, included 
spectacular 
Eucomis (right) 

For me the plants stalls were too dangerously 
crowded but I was very happy to wander 
through the well-stocked Plant Centre for my 
purchases, where it was quiet. 

Our thanks go to the Events Committee for 
persevering throughout covid, and organising 
such a fabulous trip. It could not have gone 
better. 

Blandford Hidden Gardens 2021 
This year the event was held the first weekend 
of September, usually held in June until Covid 
and last year was cancelled altogether. The 
Museum Garden 
had 210 visitors 
and made nearly 
£30 from plant 
and cut flower 
sales. There was a 
lot of interest in 
the hazel plant 
‘cages’, as seen at Cranborne Manor Gardens, 
and the abundance of flowers especially the 
dahlias. 
 

Sapling Cottage (left) 
was also open, with 
343 visitors, raising 
£200 for the Dorset & 
Somerset Air 
Ambulance from teas, 
plant sales and 
donations. The main 
plants of interest were 

Fascicularia bicolour, Heliopsis ΨSummer 
Nights’ and the Teucrium x lucidrys hedging. 
Several people went away with cuttings and I 
have promised seedlings and divisions to 
others in the autumn. It was a busy day enjoyed 
by everyone. 
 
A strange and unknown garden fork? 
In November 2020 this fork was donated to the 
Museum Garden, the donor had no idea of its 
use. They were clearing a shed belonging to a 
deceased relative. We have asked around but 
no one knows its purpose, please can anyone 
help? 
It is the size of a border fork, but heavier, has 4 
x 6” tines forged into a U shape. The handle is 
black plastic, so it’s not ancient, stamped with 
a clear S&J (Spear and Jackson)  
I sent photographs to Spear and Jackson but 

was told that all their old 
catalogues were 
disposed of during a 
refurb. some time ago. 
However they said that 

most things were sent to the 
Kelham Island Museum in 
Sheffield, rather than a skip! 
The collections staff at this 
museum were on furlough so I 
didn’t get an answer for 6 
months. Museums had merged 
during lockdown so I had a 
reply from The Hawley 

Collection: an internationally important 
material record of tool making, cutlery 
manufacture and silversmithing from Sheffield, 
together with complementary material from 
Britain and the rest of the world. 
But they had only price lists from S&J, not 
pictures! Their best guess from the photo was 
that it could be a tiller, but I cannot find a 
similar tool on the internet where the tillers are 
either hand tools or mechanical! 



 

 

Does anyone have one and if so how do you use 
it? 
Note: Prong and tine are synonymous, 
although prong does mean spike and tines may 
be blunt!  

Elaine Lof thouse  

 
Editors note: Well done Elaine for raising such 
an impressive amount! 
 
Plant of the Month 
Jane’s Choice 
Autumn is the time for Asters, Michaelmas 
daisies or Eurybia or Symphyotrichum the last 
two are the very confusing new names for 
Asters! Surprisingly there are a few asters that 
flower in June. Kalimeris incisor is one. I have 
had this for many years and it flowers early and 
has well-spaced flowers, blue with yellow 
centres and a really good border plant. I think 
it is called incisor as the leaves are very 
serrated and look like teeth. The next very early 
aster is Eurybia Radula ‘August Sky’. I bought 
this from Rosie Hardy, and I must admit I didn't 
know what it was, because it was only just then 
that asters started to be renamed and Eurybia 
didn't mean anything to me. It is a short, really 
nice plant with sky blue flowers and yellow 
stamens, very short flowers in June and does 
not get mildew. The next one on my list is 
SymphyotrichumΩ Lady in Black’ with black 
stalks and small white petals that fade to a rosy 
tinge. This is just thinking about flowering now.  

Novae angliae ‘Helen 
Picton’ (left) doesn't get 
mildew. It comes from the 
Pictons Nursery, in 
Worcestershire, where 
there is a National Collection 
of asters. It is lovely - quite 

tall and a very fine mauve colour with yellow 
centre.   
Next, a really tall one, which stands up pretty 
well on its own, a species, Aster umbellatus. It 
has a flat top of small creamy white umbels.   
Then we have a prostrate 
one growing in gravel in 
my garden and really clings 
to the ground called ‘Snow 
Flurry’ (right) and would 
look good hanging over a 
wall perhaps. 

The next two I have are 
ones that the florists 
like. Little Carlow, (left) 
which is not at all little! 
Star like blue flowers 
and very beautiful. It is 
very often in a bunch of 
florist's flowers. The 

other aster which stands well in water in 
particular is Star Shine. This creeps along with 
sort of stolens.  
 
As you can see there are loads of really lovely 
late asters all great for nectar for bees, 
butterflies and hover flies. My question at the 
last meeting, possibly not explained by me very 
well, was to do with propagating asters. They 
are very easy to propagate, but the problem is 
that folk usually will only want to buy them 
flowering, and during the year the plants need 
repotting and get very heavy as they get larger. 
I wanted to know how professional gardeners 
get a couple of stems flowering in a moderately 
small pot. I am none the wiser unfortunately! 
 
They are so worthwhile so do find space as they 
prolong the enjoyment of the garden. They 
need a good covering of manure in the spring 
and splitting about every third year. 

Jane Norris  

 
Of course the lovely purples and mauves of the 
asters are perfectly complemented by the 
abundance of yellow daisies which also 
dominate the September and October scene. 
The two main plants are rudbeckias and 
helianthus.  
 
Rudbeckia maxima 
(right) towers up to 2.5 
metres so it is good to 
grow it within grasses 
and tall asters for 
support.  
 

Shorter is the vigorous 
Rudbeckia deamii (left) which 
soon bulks up into a clump at 
60 cm. We frequently have 
this for sale at our plant sales 
table so ask if you would like 
some. 



 

Rudbeckoia figidia var.sullivantii ’Goldsturm’ 
is a similar height but with bigger flowers. 
 
The shortest is at 45cm high  
R. fulgida ‘Little Star’ (right) 
is great for the front of the 
border.  
 
 
Helianthus 
There are so many now to choose from, many 
of them rather invasive, and again, rather tall 
for smaller borders. So most of us grow the 
well-behaved Helianthus ‘Lemon Queen’. 
However in good soil this too can make quite a 
robust presence at 2m high. 
I have found an 
alternative, Helianthus 
‘Carine’ (right) shorter at 
1.6 m high. I got mine 
from Beth Chatto’s 
Nursery (mail order 
available). It is quite lovely 
with an attractive black 
stem and smaller, paler 
flowers. 

Another, more 
manageable favourite of 
mine, at 1.35m high, is 
Helianthus ‘Capenoch 
star’ (left) which has an 
unusual centre. 
 

An Accidental Gardener 
I am a very keen accidental gardener. Our 
daughter gave us the Arundo donax years ago 
and it has done well amongst grasses and 
Phormium in a sunny spot in front of the 
house. I was delighted to notice recently that a 
Solidago had decided to seed itself in this bed, 
adding interest and colour, just when it is 
needed in autumn. The Arundo supports the 
Solidago, which I generally find a bit floppy, and 
it also seems to be keeping the Solidago in 
order. In spring there was a similar happy 
accident when a perennial pink sweet pea also 
seeded itself here. The flowers floated 
amongst the grass stems for weeks and I simply 
tugged the spent stems out, knowing that they 
are indestructible and will come again next 
year. 
Emptying tulips from a window box at the 
kitchen window I found two fennel plants, 

which I could not bear to dig up. Searching for 
something to add to them, I came across some 
neglected seedlings of Antirrhinum and 
Cosmos, which had not reached the flower 
beds and popped them in. The final result is a 
pretty cottage garden style window box 
through which we look on to a wild/cottage 
garden behind the house, which did not 
require an expensive trip to the garden centre. 
The bees and hover flies are also delighted that 

I seem to be growing more Fennel and 
Feverfew than vegetables in our vegetable 
patch. Incidentally, following David Hurrion’s 
inspirational talk on propagation, I sowed some 
dahlia seeds in sieved peat free compost and 
put them in a heated propagator and they 
germinated in two days and were pricked out 
last week, resulting in 36 plants growing well in 
the greenhouse. 

Janice Walters  

 
Wallfowers from Mayfields 

Do not forget to order your wallflowers from 
Mayfields, likely to be ready in October this 
year. They arrive freshly lifted, short or tall, 
mixed or your choice of lovely single colours. 
The white ones are a lovely soft primrose, and 
‘mixed’ will give you a vibrant blend. Time too 
to order mushroom compost for autumn 
mulching, and especially for the hellebores 
when the leaves are removed in November 
onwards. See advert below for a 5% members’ 
discount with Mayfields

 


